



## Patent Infringement and Strategic Trade Policies: R&D and Export Subsidies

**Moonsung Kang** 

KOREA INSTITUTE FOR INTERNATIONAL ECONOMIC POLICY

A government funded economic research center founded in 1990, the Korea Institute for International Economic Policy is the world's leading institute on the international economy and its relationship with Korea. KIEP advises the government on all major international economic policy issues, as well as serving as the warehouse of information regarding Korean government policy. Further, KIEP carries out research for foreign institutes and governments on all areas of the Korean and international economy.

Making this possible is the most highly knowledgeable economic research staff in Korea. Now numbering over 101, our staff includes 35 research fellows with Ph.D.s in economics from international graduate programs, supported by over 50 researchers. Our staff's efforts are augmented by KIEP's Korea Economic Institute of America (KEI) in Washington, D.C. and the KIEP Beijing office, which provide KIEP with crucial and timely information on the local economies. KIEP has been designated by the government as the Northeast Asia Research and Information Center, the National APEC Study Center and the secretariat for the Korea National Committee for the Pacific Economic Cooperation Council (KOPEC). KIEP also maintains a deep pool of prominent local and international economists and business people who are called on to assist KIEP in meeting the individual demands of our clients.

KIEP continually strives to increase its coverage and grasp of world economic events. Allowing for this expansion has been greater cooperative efforts with leading research centers from around the world. In addition to many ongoing joint projects, KIEP is also aiming to be a part of a much expanded and closer network of Asia's and the world's research institutes. Considering the rapidly changing economic landscape of Asia that is leading to a further integration of the world's economies, we are confident KIEP's win-win proposal of greater cooperation and sharing of resources and facilities will increasingly become standard practice in the field of economic research.

Kyung Tae Lee, President

### KOREA INSTITUTE FOR INTERNATIONAL ECONOMIC POLICY

300-4 Yomgok-Dong, Seocho-Gu, Seoul 137-747, Korea Tel: 02)3460-1045 / FAX: 02)3460-1144,1199

URL: http://www.kiep.go.kr

## Patent Infringement and Strategic Trade Policies: R&D and Export Subsidies

**Moonsung Kang** 

November 2000

# KOREA INSTITUTE FOR INTERNATIONAL ECONOMIC POLICY (KIEP)

300–4 Yomgok–Dong, Seocho–Gu, Seoul 137–747, Korea

Tel: (822) 3460-1178 Fax: (822) 3460-1144

URL: http://www.kiep.go.kr

Kyung Tae Lee, President

KIEP Working Paper 00–09 Published November 30, 2000 in Korea by KIEP © 2000 KIEP

#### **Executive Summary**

Given the idea from my previous research that the R&D subsidy issue must be considered with IPR protection, we examine policy choices when a government chooses both R&D subsidies and IPR protection levels simultaneously. Under the circumstance, it will choose a sufficiently weak level of IPR protection that its optimal R&D policy choice will be a subsidy. Hence when both IPR protection and R&D policy choice are modeled, the case for an R&D subsidy remains, but for very different reasons than those of the original strategic R&D subsidy logic. That is, we show that it will be optimal for the domestic government to adopt IPR protection which is sufficiently weak that, in light of this weak IPR protection, it will also want to subsidize the R&D investments of the domestic firm, so as to induce R&D investment of the foreign rival firm to rise as well, which in turn increases the profits of the domestic firm.

Like the original Spencer-Brander result, the R&D incentives that we identify lead governments to set positive R&D subsidies in the non-cooperative equilibrium. However, we find that if exporting governments could cooperate over their policy choices they would continue to subsidize R&D, rather than agreeing to tax R&D as in the original Spencer-Brander setup. The reason is that under cooperation they will also agree to share perfectly the results of R&D investments (i.e., eliminate IPR protection), and R&D subsidies are then required to maintain appropriate incentives for firms to engage in R&D investments. This last result is interesting for two reasons, both of which point to the importance of examining R&D subsidies and IPR

policies in tandem as we have done rather than in isolation as has heretofore typically been done. First, by this result we show that the case for strategic R&D subsidies is more robust than previously thought, as it applies whether exporting governments are acting cooperatively or non-cooperatively, once their equilibrium choices of IPR protection are taken into account as well. And second, by this result we identify a puzzle as to why governments might wish to agree to jointly eliminate, rather than tighten, their levels of IPR protection, given that they have at their disposal R&D subsidy policies to offset the disincentive effects of agreements to share R&D outcomes. We show that the flavor of these findings extend as well to the case in which governments also have export policies at their disposal. In the original Spencer-Brander setup, the addition of export policies leads governments to tax R&D and offer export subsidies, pointing to another way in which the case for strategic R&D subsidies appears to be fragile. But again our results imply that this fragility disappears in a setting in which the choice of IPR protection is modeled as well.

Dr. Moonsung Kang, a research fellow in the KIEP, earned his Ph.D. in Economics from the University of Wisconsin at Madison. He specializes in international trade, strategic trade policy, WTO and US economy. Corresponding Address 300–4 Yomgok–Dong, Seocho–Gu, Seoul, 137–747, Korea. (Tel) +82–2–3460–1050, (Fax) +82–2–3460–1066, (E-mail) mkang@kiep.go.kr

### **Contents**

Executive Summary
I. Introduction7
II. The Model14
A. The Basic Setup ······14
B. Nash Equilibrium20
C. The Jointly Optimal Policy Choices among Exporting Countries
III. Export Subsidies, R&D Subsidies and IPR Policy
A. Nash Equilibrium · · · · · 27
B. Jointly Optimal Policy Choices
IV. Patent Infringement as North-South Confrontation34
V. Conclusion 39
Appendix A: Nash Equilibrium with 2 Instruments: R&D Subsidies and IPR Policy41
Appendix B: Joint Optimum with 2 Instruments: R&D Subsidies and IPR Policy
Appendix C: Nash Equilibrium with 3 Instruments: R&D and Export Subsidies and IPR Policy
Appendix D: Joint Optimum with 3 Instruments: R&D and Export

Appendix	E: Nash	Equilibrium	in the	North-South Setup	····· 47
Reference	s		•••••		51
국문요약	**********		******		53

## Patent Infringement and Strategic Trade Policies: R&D and Export Subsidies

Moonsung Kang

#### I. Introduction

Piracy of intellectual property (IP) has emerged as one of most important foreign policy issues for many developed countries, particularly the United States. As we have discussed in my previous work, *Patent Protection and Strategic Trade Policy*, US and IP industry officials have charged that IP piracy in China is costing US firms \$ 2.3 billion in lost trade annually, despite trade agreements in January 1992 and February 1995 that pledged China to improve its IP protection enforcement regime. Baldwin (1988) has pointed out that the US is concerned about these losses, especially "in view of the increasing competitiveness of other countries as they close the technological and skill gaps that long have been the basis of US cost advantage". For this reason, the developed countries were insistent during the Uruguay Round that developing countries should adopt appropriate protection for intellectual property rights (IPRs).

Even though the WTO requires member countries to enforce the minimum standards of IPR protection through the Agreement on Trade-Related Aspects of Intellectual Property Rights (TRIPS), nations still provide markedly different levels of IPR protection. While many developing countries have had weak or nonexistent IPR laws, use of

trademarks, patents, and copyrights have been common in many developed countries. Given the fact above, widely varying policies on patents, for example, could affect the decisions of firms to engage in research and product development. As we have shown in the previous work, Patent Protection and Strategic Trade Policy, IPR protection enforcement regime would affect not only decisions of firms but also other policy decisions of governments. Under the environment that a rival country is loosely enforcing IPR protection, inventive firms cannot perfectly appropriate their new technology and cannot perfectly benefit from their government's R&D subsidies. This country's R&D subsidies could benefit a foreign rival if that foreign country is loosely enforcing IPR protection.

Extending the idea of a previous work, Patent Protection and Strategic Trade Policy, this paper extends this research line to a newly proposed analysis where the IPR regime is itself a policy choice that in principle may affect firms' incentives to engage in R&D to the same extent that the choice of an R&D subsidy affects these incentives. Indeed, at an international level IPR protection has been a major focus of negotiations along with R&D subsidies. Thus it is so natural to consider optimal choices for these policies in tandem rather than examining R&D subsidy policy in isolation. In this paper we will show how the role played by these policies is different when the choice of subsidies and IPR protection are modeled in tandem.

The objective of this paper is to examine how strategic trade policies interact, considering IPR policy as a "strategic" trade policy tool. In order to meet this objective, this paper endogenizes the decision process of IPR policy, in which each country chooses the optimal IPR protection enforcement level to maximize its domestic welfare. Given the interdependence of the strategic trade policy tools, each country will try to set optimally the policies by considering public-good nature of R&D activities. It is well known that an inherent tension exists in the principles of economic efficiency when it comes to arrangements governing the investment in R&D that is required for developing new items. On one hand, discovering, inventing, or creating new things is a private economic activity. Thus inventive firms need to appropriate their knowledge so that they keep undertaking R&D activities. However, once an idea or process has been developed, the marginal cost of an additional use of the idea or process is zero. Efficient allocation of existing knowledge and technology would be achieved by permitting access to it without charge, but such an allocation would damage incentives to invest in any additional R&D activities. This paper shows how each country implements IPR and R&D policies by considering a tension between achieving maximal benefits out of existing knowledge and preserving incentives for innovations and R& D investment.

As Spencer and Brander (1983) showed, an exporting country has an incentive to subsidize R&D activities in the non-cooperative equilibrium. However, we observed in the previous work that previous work on strategic R&D subsidization has proceeded by implicitly assuming that inventive firms have perfect IPRs. Of course in reality the protection of IPRs is not perfect, and the IPR protection enforcement is itself a policy choice that in fact affects not only firms' incentive to invest in R&D but also government's incentive to subsidize R&D activities. By extending the SB model to the IP piracy issue, this paper will show that an exporting country still has an incentive to subsidize R&D activities when it chooses both R&D subsidies and IPR policy simultaneously. In the non-cooperative equilibrium, each exporting country will loosely enforce patent protection so that domestic firms could copy and use the outcome of the R&D developed in a foreign rival country. Hence when we consider both IPR and R& D policies, the case for an R&D subsidy still remains, but for very different reasons than those of the original strategic R&D subsidy in the SB setup. In the SB model, as a firm's best response to an increase in R&D by its rival is to reduce its own R&D (i.e., R&D reaction curves slope down), the domestic government will wish to subsidize R&D because, in providing the domestic firm with an incentive to do more R&D, the government is able to discourage R&D activity by the foreign rival firm, and the lower R&D investment of the foreign rival *increases* the profits of the domestic firm. However, when we consider R&D subsidies and IPR protection in tandem, it will turn out that the government will choose a sufficiently weak level of IPR protection so that home and foreign R&D activities are strategic complements. Thus the domestic government will wish to subsidize its firm's R&D in the presence of weak IPR protection, because in providing the domestic firm with an incentive to do more R&D, the government is able to encourage R&D activity by the foreign rival firm, and the greater R& D investments of the foreign rival *increase* the profits of the domestic firm.

The model will be extended to a cooperative setup where exporting countries cooperate to set both IPR and R&D policies. Under cooperation exporting countries would continue to subsidize R&D activities, rather than agreeing to impose a tax on R&D investment as in the original SB setup. The reason is that under cooperation they will also agree to perfectly share the R&D outcomes developed in both countries by providing no protection on IPRs. Then R&D subsidies are required to maintain appropriate incentives for firms to engage in R&D investments. This result is interesting for two reasons, both of

which point to the importance of examining R&D subsidies and IPR policies in tandem as we have done in this paper rather than in isolation as has heretofore typically been done. First by this result we will show that the case for strategic R&D subsidies is more robust than previously thought, as it applies whether exporting governments are acting cooperatively or non-cooperatively. In other words, when we consider both IPR and R&D policies as strategic trade policy, an exporting country has an incentive to subsidize R&D activities no matter whether or not exporting countries cooperate to set strategic trade policies. Second, by this result we identify a puzzle as to why governments might wish to agree to jointly increase, rather than decrease, their levels of IPR protection, given that they have at disposal R&D subsidy policies to offset the disincentive effects of agreements to share R&D outcomes. This paper will show that the flavor of these findings extends as well to the case in which governments also have export policies at their disposal. In the original SB setup, the addition of export policies leads governments to impose a tax on R&D activities and offer export subsidies, pointing to another way in which the case for strategic R&D subsidies appears to be fragile. However, our result implies that this fragility disappears in a setting in which the choice of IPR protection is modeled as well.

In trying to meet those objectives, this paper basically grafts two past research lines together: strategic trade policy and TRIPS. First, a large number of papers have focused on strategic R&D policy after a pioneer work by Spencer and Brander (1983, hereafter SB) who showed that an exporting country has an incentive to subsidize domestic R& D activities. In contrast with Brander and Spencer (1985), Eaton and Grossman (1986) have pointed out that the result of Brander and Spencer (1985) in case of export subsidies is sensitive to the mode of competition: price or quantity. However, Bagwell and Staiger (1994) showed that R&D choices are strategic substitutes regardless of the competition mode for the case of stochastic R&D effect on cost. Additionally Maggi (1996) has endogenized the mode of competition introducing capacity constraints. Based on our motivation of this paper, we extend this research line by analyzing the interaction between the trade policy mix: IPR policy and R&D subsidies.

As a pioneer work of the second research line, Chin and Grossman (1988) examined the effect of IPR protection on R&D incentives and social welfare by using a simple north—south model. Diwan and Rodrik (1991) introduced the difference of technological needs and tastes between the north and the south. Extending this research line, Taylor (1993) examined how a reduction in southern patent protection raises northern incentives to other barriers to imitations. Additionally Taylor (1994) explored the link between IP protection and growth by considering the ability of firms to transfer technologies. Incorporating the subsidy issue into this research line, this paper sheds light on the effect of IPR protection on R&D policy. Moreover, this paper takes steps further than the above work, endogenizing the decision process of IPR policy.

The rest of this paper proceeds as follows. Section II establishes the basic theoretical model that is based on the SB model, and explores economic incentives facing countries that choose R&D subsidies at the Nash setup. Then we provide policy implications considering interaction between trade policy tools: R&D subsidies and IPR policy. This section also explores the case where exporting countries cooperate to set strategic trade policy. Section III considers an additional trade policy tool – export subsidies – over both Nash and cooperative cases. Section IV extends the basic model to the North–South model in order

to consider the North-South IPR disputes and then provides policy implications. Section V then concludes.

#### II. The Model

#### A. The Basic Setup

We present in this section our basic framework. Basically the model is very similar to one in the previous work, *Patent Protection and Strategic Trade Policy*. However, we consider IPR policy as an endogenous policy tool, while in the previous work it was taken as exogenous. Following the SB model, we assume that there are two exporting countries and a third importing country. One exporting country will be referred to as the home (no \*) country, while the other is called the foreign (\*) country. Each exporting country has a single exporting firm. It is assumed that both firms produce a homogenous good and compete in a third market by setting quantity (Cournot competition). Basically this model is based on a three–stage game where two exporting firms and two governments play.

The Basic Game:

Policy Stage: Both home and foreign governments simultaneously choose an R&D subsidy rate and patent protection enforcement level.

*R&D Stage*: Observing the R&D subsidy and enforcement levels of each government, each firm simultaneously chooses R&D investment level.

Output Stage: Observing the R&D subsidy and enforcement levels of each government and R&D investment levels of each firm, each firm simultaneously chooses output level.

A domestic firm produces output y at cost C, which includes all

costs except R&D, and earns revenue R. The R&D level of this domestic firm is denoted x and costs v per unit. The government provides R& D subsidies (tax if negative) at a rate of s. Profits of this firm are then given as follows:

(1) 
$$\pi(y, y^*, x, x^*, \theta, s) \equiv R(y, y^*) - C(y, x, x^*, \theta) - (v - s)x$$
.

Outputs y and  $y^*$  are substitutes and it is assumed that an increase in the foreign output reduces the marginal revenue of the domestic firm. Using subscripts to denote partial derivatives, we interpret the assumption as follows:

(2) 
$$R_v > 0$$
;  $R_{v^*} < 0$ ;  $R_{vv^*} < 0$ .

We differ from the SB model in assuming that the foreign (domestic) firm's R&D outcome could affect the domestic (foreign) firm's marginal cost if the home (foreign) country is loosely enforcing patent protection. The production cost of a domestic firm depends on domestic output level, domestic and foreign R&D levels, and the home country's IPR policy:  $C(y,x,x^*,\theta) = yc(x,x^*,\theta)$ , where c > 0 is marginal cost. Each firm has the following marginal cost:1)

(3) 
$$c(x, x^*, \theta) \equiv \alpha + c^1(x) + \theta c^2(x^*);$$
  $c^*(x, x^*, \theta^*) \equiv \alpha + c^{1*}(x^*) + \theta^* c^{2*}(x),$ 

where a is sufficiently large so that marginal cost is non-negative for all R&D investment levels. Let  $\theta$  and  $\theta^*$  be patent protection enforcement levels of home and foreign country, respectively. They

<sup>1)</sup> For simplicity, we assume  $c_{\chi\chi^*} = c_{\chi^*\chi}^* = 0$  .

are defined between 0 and 1. The home government is perfectly enforcing patent protection if  $\theta = 0$ , while it provides no protection on patents and thus the domestic firm can freely copy the foreign firm's R&D outcome if  $\theta = 1$ . For simplicity, we assume potential effects of any increase in domestic R&D investment on domestic and foreign marginal costs are the same:  $c_x \equiv c_x^{1*} = c_x^{2*} < 0$  and  $c_{xx*} = c_{x*x}^{*} = 0$ . In other words, domestic R&D investment could potentially reduce the foreign marginal cost at the same extent that it reduces the domestic marginal cost. However, the actual effects depend on the foreign country's IPR protection enforcement level:  $dc^*/dx = \theta^* c_x^{2^*}$ . When both countries are perfectly enforcing IPR protection ( $\theta = \theta *= 0$ ), this model goes back to the SB setup. Additionally the rate of decrease is assumed to decline as R&D investment increases:  $c_{xx} > 0$  and  $c_{x^*x^*}^* > 0$ . It is also assumed that the domestic marginal cost is decreasing when the home country's IPR protection enforcement is getting weaker given home and foreign R&D activities:

(4) 
$$c_{\theta} = c^2 < 0$$
;  $c_{\theta^*}^* = c^{2^*} < 0$ ;  $c^1, c^{1^*} < 0$ .

The idea of backward induction helps to find a subgame perfect equilibrium. Thus we start by solving for the optimal choice of firms over each possible situation, and then work backward to compute the optimal choice for governments before. Then the equilibrium output levels will be calculated in the last stage, R&D levels in the second stage, and the optimal policy in the first stage. The Nash equilibrium output levels maximizing profits are characterized by the first–order condition:  $\pi_y = R_y - c(x,x^*,\theta) = 0$  and the second–order condition:  $\pi_{yy} = R_{yy} < 0$ . Then we obtain the equilibrium output levels by solving the first–order conditions for output levels:

(5) 
$$y = q(x, x^*, \theta, \theta^*); \quad y^* = q^*(x, x^*, \theta, \theta^*).$$

Totally differentiating the first-order conditions with respect to y and  $y^*$ , we can show the slope of the *output* reaction function, which is negative from (2) and the second-order conditions:

(6) Home 
$$\frac{dy}{dy^*} = -\frac{R_{yy^*}}{R_{yy}} < 0$$
; Foreign  $\frac{dy^*}{dy} = -\frac{R_{y^*y}}{R_{y^*y^*}} < 0$ .

Thus each firm's output reaction curve is downward sloping because outputs are substitutes. However, effects of each R&D activities on output levels depend on each country's patent protection enforcement level:

(7) 
$$q_x = \frac{c_x \left( R_{y^*y^*} - \theta^* R_{yy^*} \right)}{A} > 0;$$
  $q_x^* = \frac{c_x \left( \theta^* R_{yy} - R_{y^*y} \right)}{A};$ 

(8) 
$$q_{x^*} = \frac{c_{x^*}^* \left( \partial R_{y^*y^*} - R_{yy^*} \right)}{A}$$
;  $q_{x^*}^* = \frac{c_{x^*}^* \left( R_{yy} - \partial R_{y^*y} \right)}{A} > 0$ ,

where  $A \equiv R_{yy} R_{y^*y^*}^* - R_{yy^*} R_{y^*y}^* > 0$  as a stability condition. Notice that when both countries are perfectly enforcing patent protection ( $\theta$  =  $\theta^*=0$ ), these effects are equal to the result of the original SB model. As results of the SB model, domestic (foreign) R&D activities are always good for domestic (foreign) output level. However, the result of the cross effects contrasts interestingly with that of the SB model. In the SB case, the cross effects  $q_{x^*}$  and  $q_x^*$  are negative, but with patent infringement  $q_{x^*}$  ( $q_x^*$ ) is positive if  $\theta > R_{yy^*}$  /  $R_{y^*y^*}^*$  (  $\theta^* > R_{y^*y}^*$  /  $R_{yy}$ ). In other words, home (foreign) R&D activities are good for foreign (home) output level if foreign (home) country is loosely enforcing patent protection.

Additionally the effects of IPR policy on output levels can be obtained by total differentiation of the first order conditions  $\pi_y = R_y - c(x,x^*,\theta) = 0$  and  $\pi_{y^*}^* = R_{y^*}^* - c^*(x,x^*,\theta^*) = 0$  to obtain the following comparative static matrix equation:

(9) 
$$\begin{bmatrix} R_{yy} & R_{yy} \\ R_{y^*y} & R_{y^*y^*} \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} y_{\theta} \\ y_{\theta} \end{bmatrix} = \begin{bmatrix} c_{\theta} \\ 0 \end{bmatrix}.$$

Using (9), we can show the effects of IPR policy on output levels as follows:

(10) 
$$y_{\theta} = \frac{c_{\theta}R_{y^*y^*}}{A} > 0; \ y_{\theta} = -\frac{c_{\theta}R_{y^*y}}{A} < 0; \ y_{\theta^*} = -\frac{c_{\theta^*}R_{yy^*}}{A} < 0; \ y_{\theta^*} = \frac{c_{\theta^*}R_{yy}}{A} > 0.$$

Holding others fixed, home country's weak enforcement is good for the domestic firm's production but bad for the foreign firm's production. The reason is that the weak IPR protection of the home country will provide cost advantage for the domestic firm because it drops the domestic marginal cost. However, for the total effect of IPR policy on output, we need to consider the effects on R&D investment:  $dy/d\theta = y_x x_\theta + y_{x^*} x_\theta^* + y_\theta$ .

We now analyze the preceding stage, R&D stage, in which firms choose R&D levels maximizing their own profits. Firms are aware of the dependence of output on R&D levels. Then profits can be rewritten as functions of x and  $x^*$ . Let G represent the profit function for the domestic firm:

(11) 
$$G(x, x^*, \theta, \theta^*, s) = \pi(q(x, x^*, \theta, \theta^*), q^*(x, x^*, \theta, \theta^*), x, x^*, \theta, s) \\ = R(q(x, x^*, \theta, \theta^*), q^*(x, x^*, \theta, \theta^*)) - q(x, x^*, \theta, \theta^*)c(x, x^*, \theta) - (v - s)x$$

The Nash equilibrium R&D levels are characterized by the firstorder conditions:  $G_x = R_{q^*}q_x^2 - qc_x - (v-s) = 0$  and the second-order conditions:  $G_{\chi\chi}$  < 0. Then the solutions to the first-order conditions can be written as a function of strategic trade policy tools:

(12) 
$$x = z(s, s^*, \theta, \theta^*); \quad x^* = z^*(s, s^*, \theta, \theta^*).$$

Totally differentiating the first-order conditions, we can show the slope of the R&D reaction curve as follows:

(13) Home 
$$\frac{dx}{dx^*} = -\frac{G_{xx^*}}{G_{xx}}$$
; Foreign  $\frac{dx^*}{dx} = -\frac{G_{x^*x}}{G_{xx}}$ .

The key difference between this modification and the SB model is that each country's IPR policy affects the slopes of the R&D reaction curve. While home and foreign R&D activities are strategic substitutes in the SB model, the relationship in this modification depends on both countries' patent protection regimes. Using (8), we can show that the sign of  $G_{xx}$  depends on the home country's IPR protection enforcement level:  $G_{xx^*} = (R_{q^*q} q_{x^*} + R_{q^*q^*} q_{x^*}^*) q_x^* - q_{x^*} c_x$ . If both countries are loosely enforcing IPR protection, the R&D reaction curves are upward sloping, implying that home and foreign R&D activities are strategic complements rather than strategic substitutes.

Totally differentiating the first-order conditions of the profit maximization with respect to x,  $x^*$ , and s, we obtain the following comparative static matrix equation:

(14) 
$$\begin{bmatrix} G_{xx} & G_{xx'} \\ G_{x^*x}^* & G_{x^*x^*}^* \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} x_s \\ x_s^* \end{bmatrix} = \begin{bmatrix} -1 \\ 0 \end{bmatrix}.$$

Using (14), we can show the effects of R&D subsidies on R&D investment as follows:

(15) 
$$x_s = -\frac{G_{x^*x^*}}{B} > 0$$
;  $x_s^* = \frac{G_{x^*x}}{B}$ ;  $x_{s^*} = \frac{G_{xx^*}}{B}$ ;  $x_{s^*}^* = -\frac{G_{xx}}{B} > 0$ ,

where.  $B \equiv G_{\chi\chi} \, G_{\chi^*\chi^*}^* - G_{\chi\chi^*} \, G_{\chi^*\chi}^* > 0$  Notice that the domestic (foreign) R&D subsidies are good for the foreign (home) R&D investment  $(x_{s'}^*, x_{s^*} > 0)$  when the home and foreign R&D activities are strategic complements  $(G_{\chi\chi^*}, G_{\chi^*\chi}^* > 0)$ . Strategic complementarity occurs when both exporting countries are loosely enforcing IPR protection. Notice that the effect of the domestic (foreign) R&D activities on foreign (home) output level is positive when foreign (home) country's IPR protection is sufficiently weak [see (7) and (8)]. Favorable R&D activities over countries make the sign of  $(G_{\chi\chi^*}, G_{\chi^*\chi}^*)$  positive, implying that they are strategic complements. See my previous research, *Patent Protection and Strategic Trade Policy*, for the main results of the last two stages.

Now we are ready to analyze each country's strategic trade policy mix focusing on the first stage. First we will look at the Nash equilibrium and then move to the case where both exporting countries cooperate to set trade policy mix: R&D subsidies and IPR protection enforcement.

#### B. Nash Equilibrium

We assume that each government maximizes the domestic welfare that is the domestic firm's profits less R&D subsidy costs.

(P1) 
$$\max_{s,\theta} W(s,s^*,\theta,\theta^*) \equiv G(z(s,s^*,\theta,\theta^*),z^*(s,s^*,\theta,\theta^*),\theta,\theta^*,s) - sz(s,s^*,\theta,\theta^*).^{2}$$

The first-order conditions are given as follows:

(16) 
$$G_z z_s + G_z \cdot z_s^* + G_s - z - s z_s = 0$$
;

(17) 
$$G_z z_{\theta} + G_z \cdot z_{\theta}^* + G_{\theta} - s z_{\theta} = 0$$

Since  $G_z = 0$ ,  $G_s = z$ , and  $z_s^*/z_s = dx^*/dx$  from (15), one can show that the optimal R&D subsidies are given as follows:

(18) 
$$s = G_z \cdot \frac{dx^*}{dx}$$
.

This optimal R&D subsidy rate is dependent on the IPR protection enforcement levels over countries,  $\theta$  and  $\theta^*$ , because  $\theta$  determines the sign of externalities and  $\theta^*$  does the slope of the foreign R&D reaction curve. Since  $G_z=0$ , and  $G_\theta=R_q\,q_\theta+R_{q^*}\,q_\theta^*-q_\theta\,c-qc_\theta=R_{q^*}\,q_\theta^*-qc_\theta$ , one can rewrite (17) as follows:

(19) 
$$G_{z} \cdot \left( z_{\theta}^{\cdot} - \frac{dx^{*}}{dx} z_{\theta} \right) + R_{q} \cdot q_{\theta}^{\cdot} - qc_{\theta} = 0.$$

Solving the equation (19) for  $\theta$ , one can show the following Nash equilibrium.

<sup>2)</sup> Actually this optimization problem has a constraint function:  $0 \le \theta \le 1$ . We check both corner solutions by checking the sign of  $W_{\theta}$ . Please see Appendix A for details.

Nash Equilibrium with 2 instruments: R&D Subsidies and IPR Policy<sup>3)</sup>

$$\frac{R_{yy}R_{y^*}}{R_{y^*}^*R_{y^*}+yA}<\theta<1; \hspace{1cm} s=G_{z^*}\frac{dx^*}{dx}>0\;.$$

This result of the Nash equilibrium that we found here contrasts interestingly with those developed by Spencer and Brander (1983). Even though each exporting country still has an incentive to subsidize its domestic R&D activities, the logic behind is different from that of the SB model. In Spencer and Brander (1983), the R&D game exhibits negative externalities and the foreign R&D reaction curve is negatively sloped implying that home and foreign R&D activities are strategic substitutes. As a firm's best response to an increase in R&D by its rival is to reduce its own R&D (i.e., R&D reaction curves slope down). The domestic government will wish to subsidize R&D because, in providing the domestic firm with an incentive to do more R&D, the government is able to *discourage* R&D activity by the foreign rival firm, and the lower R&D investment of the foreign rival firm increases the profits of the domestic firm. However, in our setup with IPR policy, it will be optimal for the domestic government to adopt IPR protection which is sufficiently weak that, in light of this weak IPR protection, it will also want to subsidize the R&D investments of the domestic firm, so as to induce R&D investment of the foreign rival firm to rise as well, which in turn increases the profits of the domestic firm.

At the Nash equilibrium, there is a positive externality in the R&D game and the foreign R&D reaction curve is positively sloped

<sup>3)</sup> See Appendix A for calculation. We leave most of the mathematical details to the appendices, and concentrate on the general story.

implying that home and foreign R&D activities are strategic complements. The positive externalities and strategic complementarity come from the fact that each exporting country has an incentive to free ride on the rival's R&D outcome:  $\frac{R_{yy}R_{y^*}}{R_{y^*}^*y_R^*y_* + yA} \langle \theta \langle 1 \rangle$ . Since both countries have an incentive to loosely enforce IPR protection, the rival's R&D activities are good for the inventive firm's profits:  $G_{7^*} > 0$  and home and foreign R&D activities are complements rather than substitutes:  $G_{zz^*}$ ,  $G_{z^*z}$  > 0.4) The free rider problem stems from public-good nature of R&D activity: (1) its stock does not diminish with its consumption and (2) the marginal cost of an additional use of the idea or process is almost zero. For these reasons, each country has an incentive to be a free rider on the rival's R&D outcome. From Appendix 2-A, it couldn't be equilibrium for the government to perfectly allow its national firm to copy the outcome of the rival's R&D activities ( $\theta = 1$ ) because weak enforcement will hurt its national firm's incentive to invest in R&D activities.5 Rather, under the weak IP protection regime the firm will try to free ride on the rival's R&D outcome. Thus the Nash equilibrium IPR policy requires balancing these two effects. We now summarize our findings for the Nash equilibrium:

#### Proposition 1 Nash Equilibrium with 2 instruments

At the Nash Equilibrium, each exporting country has an incentive to free ride on the rival's R&D outcome by loosely enforcing IPR protection. Exporting countries also have an incentive to subsidize their domestic R&

<sup>4)</sup> Positive externalities guarantee strategic complementarity when the demand for the final good is convex. Please see Proposition 6 in my previous work, Patent Protection and Strategic Trade Policy.

<sup>5)</sup> See Appendix A. The corner solution of  $(\theta = 1)$  violates the slackness condition.

D activities. In contrast with Spencer and Brander, the R&D game exhibits positive externalities and R&D reaction curves are upward sloping, implying that home and foreign R&D activities are strategic complements.

#### C. The Jointly Optimal Policy Choices among Exporting Countries

Now suppose that both exporting countries cooperate to set the trade policy mix: R&D subsidies and IPR policy in order to maximize the sum of both countries' welfare:

(P2) 
$$\max_{s,s',\theta,\theta'} W(s,s^*,\theta,\theta^*) + W^*(s,s^*,\theta,\theta^*).$$

The first-order conditions are given as follows:

(20) 
$$G_z z_s + G_z \cdot z_s^{\dagger} + G_s - z - s z_s + G_z^{\dagger} z_s - s * z_s^{\dagger} = 0$$
;

(21) 
$$G_z z_{\theta} + G_{z^*} z_{\theta}^* + G_{\theta} - s z_{\theta} + G_z^* z_{\theta}^* + G_z^* z_{\theta}^* - s * z_{\theta}^* = 0$$
.

Solving (20) and the condition of the foreign country analogous to (20) for s and  $s^*$  and using (21), we can show the jointly optimal policy choices:

Joint Optimum with 2 instruments: R&D Subsidies and IPR Policy7)

$$\theta = \theta^* = 1;$$
  $s = G_z^* > 0;$   $s^* = G_{z^*} > 0.$ 

We find that if exporting countries could cooperate over their policy

<sup>6)</sup> The point that we talked about in footnote 2 applies, too.

<sup>7)</sup> See Appendix B.

choices, they would continue to subsidize R&D, rather than agreeing to impose a tax on R&D activities as in the original SB setup. The reason is that under cooperation they will agree to share perfectly the results of R&D investments (i.e., eliminate IPR protection), and R&D subsidies are then required to maintain appropriate incentives for firms to engage in R&D investments. This result contrasts interestingly with that of Spencer and Brander (1983). Even though the SB model has the same formula of the jointly optimal R&D subsidies with ours, the signs are different. While in the SB model the R&D game exhibits negative externalities, positive externalities occur when both countries provide no IPR protection. Governments will consider strategic externalities in this R&D game ( $s = G_{7}^{*}, s^{*} = G_{7^{*}}$ ), but there were negative externalities in the SB model while positive externalities in our setup. We now summarize our findings for the jointly optimal policy choices:

#### Proposition 2 Joint Optimum with 2 instruments

When both exporting countries cooperate to set strategic policy instruments in order to maximize the joint welfare, they will continue to subsidize R& D activities, rather than agreeing to impose a tax on R&D investment as in the standard SB model. The reason is that under cooperation both countries will perfectly share R&D outcome and then R&D subsidies are required to maintain appropriate incentives for firms to engage in R&D investment.

This result is interesting for two reasons, both of which point to the importance of examining R&D subsidies and IPR policies in tandem as this paper has done rather than in isolation as has heretofore typically been done. First, by this result we show that the case for strategic R&D subsidies is more robust than previously thought, as it applies whether exporting countries are acting cooperatively or noncooperatively, once their equilibrium choices of IPR protection are taken into account as well. And second, by this result we identify a puzzle as to why governments might wish to agree to jointly increase, rather than decrease, their levels of IPR protection, given that they have at their disposal R&D subsidy policies to offset the disincentive effects of agreements to share R&D outcomes. In the next section, we will analyze how an addition of export subsidies affects this result.

# III. Export Subsidies, R&D Subsidies and IPR Policy

Now let us consider the third instrument of industrial strategic policy, an export subsidy. Each exporting country is assumed to set export subsidies in the policy stage: the first stage. Observing the R&D and export subsidies and IPR protection enforcement levels of each government, each firm then chooses R&D investment at the second stage, output at the third stage. Following the previous analysis, we will first look at the Nash equilibrium and then move to the case where both exporting countries cooperate to set strategic trade policy instruments: export and R&D subsidies and IPR policy.

#### A. Nash Equilibrium

The profit function of the domestic firm is then given as follows:

(22) 
$$\pi(y, y^*, x, x^*s, e, \theta) \equiv R(y, y^*) - C(y, x, x^*, \theta) - (v - s)x + ey$$
,

where the export subsidy is denoted e. The Nash equilibrium output levels maximizing profits are characterized by the first-order condition:  $\pi_y = R_y - c(x, x^*, \theta) + e = 0$  and the second-order condition:  $\pi_{yy} = R_{yy} < 0$ . The solutions to the profit maximization problems are:

(23) 
$$y = q(x, x^*, e, e^*, \theta, \theta^*);$$
  $y^* = q^*(x, x^*, e, e^*, \theta, \theta^*).$ 

Totally differentiating the first-order conditions with respect to y,  $y^*$ , and e, we obtain the following comparative static matrix equation:

(24) 
$$\begin{bmatrix} R_{yy} & R_{yy} \\ R_{y} & R_{y} \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} y_{e} \\ y_{e} \end{bmatrix} = \begin{bmatrix} -1 \\ 0 \end{bmatrix}.$$

Using (24), we show the effects of export subsidies on output levels as follows:

(25) 
$$y_{\epsilon} = -\frac{R_{y^*y^*}}{A} > 0$$
;  $y_{\epsilon}^* = \frac{R_{y^*y}}{A} < 0$ ;  $y_{\epsilon^*} = \frac{R_{yy^*}}{A} < 0$ ;  $y_{\epsilon^*} = -\frac{R_{yy}}{A} > 0$ .

Holding others fixed, the home country's export subsidies are good (bad) for the domestic (foreign) output production. However, for the total effect of the export subsidy on output, we must consider effects on R&D investment:  $dy/de = y_x x_e + y_x x_e^* + y_e$ .

Actually there is not much difference between the R&D-stage analysis with the export subsidies and the analysis without them. The only difference is the equilibrium R&D investment levels. They are a function of export subsidies as well as R&D subsidies and IPR protection enforcement:

(26) 
$$x = z(s, s^*, e, e^*, \theta, \theta^*); x^* = z^*(s, s^*, e, e^*, \theta, \theta^*).$$

Now we are ready to analyze the policy stage in which both countries simultaneously choose 3 policy instruments: R&D and export subsidies and IPR protection enforcement level. We assume again that each government maximizes the domestic welfare, which is the domestic firm's profits less R&D and export subsidy costs:

(P3) 
$$\max_{\substack{s,e,\theta \\ s,e,\theta}} W(s,s^*,e,e^*,\theta,\theta^*) \equiv G(z(s,s^*,e,e^*,\theta,\theta^*),z^*(s,s^*,e,e^*,\theta,\theta^*),\theta,\theta^*,s,e)$$

The first-order conditions are given as follows:

(27) 
$$G_z z_s + G_z \cdot z_s^* + G_s - z - s z_s - e(q_z z_s + q_z \cdot z_s^*) = 0;$$

(28) 
$$G_z z_e + G_z \cdot z_e^* + G_e - s z_e - q - e(q_z z_e + q_z \cdot z_e^* + q_e) = 0$$
;

(29) 
$$G_z z_{\theta} + G_z \cdot z_{\theta}^* + G_{\theta} - s z_{\theta} - e (q_z z_{\theta} + q_z \cdot z_{\theta}^* + q_{\theta}) = 0$$

Since  $G_z = 0$ ,  $G_s = z$  and  $z_s^*/z_s = dx^*/dx$  from (15), one can show that the optimal R&D subsidy rate is given:

(30) 
$$s = G_{z^*} \frac{dx^*}{dx} - e \left( q_z + q_{z^*} \frac{dx^*}{dx} \right).$$

Plugging (30) into (28) and rearranging, we obtain the optimal R&D and export subsidy rates and we can also show the optimal IPR protection enforcement level in the Nash setup by plugging the optimal R&D and export subsidies into (29):

Nash Equilibrium with 3 instruments: R&D and Export Subsidies and IPR Policy<sup>8)</sup>

$$\frac{R_{yy}}{R_{yy}} < \theta < 1; \qquad s = \frac{G_z \cdot \frac{dx^*}{dx} \left( q_z^* - \frac{dy^*}{dy} q_z \right) - R_{q} \cdot q_z^* \cdot \frac{dy^*}{dy} \frac{dx^*}{dx}}{q_z \cdot \frac{dy^*}{dy} \frac{dx^*}{dx} + q_z^*} > 0;$$

$$e = \frac{\frac{dy^*}{dy} \left( G_z \cdot \frac{dx^*}{dx} + R_q \cdot q_z^* \right)}{q_z \cdot \frac{dy^*}{dy} \cdot \frac{dx^*}{dx} + q_z^*} < 0.$$

<sup>8)</sup> See Appendix C for calculation.

The optimal IPR protection enforcement level shows that each exporting country has an incentive to free ride on the rival's R&D outcome. In striking contrast with Spencer and Brander (1983), signs of R&D and export subsidies are opposite: Each exporting country has incentives to subsidize R&D activities but to impose a tax on exports. Since each country is loosely enforcing IPR protection at the Nash equilibrium, weak enforcement damages each inventive firm's incentive to invest in R&D activities. To cure the damaged incentives, each government must subsidize its domestic R&D activities. However, due to R&D subsidization and positive externalities that have arisen at the Nash setup both exporting countries overproduce output. To cure this overproduction, each country has an incentive to impose a tax on exports. This result implies that the robustness of strategic R&D subsidies extends as well to the case in which governments also have export subsidies at their disposal. In the standard SB model, the addition of export subsidies leads governments to impose a tax on R&D activities and to subsidize exports, implying the strategic R&D subsidies are fragile. However, when we consider IPR policy as well as R&D and export subsidies, this fragility disappears. We now summarize our findings for the Nash equilibrium with 3 instruments:

#### Proposition 3 Nash Equilibrium with 3 Instruments

When exporting countries can use R&D and export subsidies and IPR policy as strategic trade policy, the robustness of strategic R&D subsidies still holds. They have an incentive to free ride on the rival's R&D outcome at the Nash equilibrium and also subsidize R&D activities in order to cure the firms' damaged incentives to invest in R&D activities due to weak IPR protection. However, they will impose a tax on exports.

#### B. Jointly Optimal Policy Choices

Now let us consider the case where both exporting countries cooperate to set strategic trade policy tools in order to maximize the joint welfare. Their optimization problem is then:

(P4) 
$$\max_{s,s^*,e,e^*,\theta,\theta^*} W(s,s^*,e,e^*,\theta,\theta^*) + W^*(s,s^*,e,e^*,\theta,\theta^*).$$

The first-order conditions are given as follows:

(31) 
$$G_z z_s + G_z \cdot z_s^2 + G_s - z - s z_s - e(q_z z_s + q_z \cdot z_s^2) + G_z^2 z_s - s * z_s^2 - e * (q_z^2 z_s + q_z^2 \cdot z_s^2) = 0$$
;

(32) 
$$G_{z}z_{e} + G_{z}.z_{e} + G_{e} - sz_{e} - e(q_{z}z_{e} + q_{z}.z_{e} + q_{e}) + G_{z}z_{e} + G_{z}.z_{e} + G_{e} - s * z_{e} - e * (q_{z}z_{e} + q_{z}.z_{e} + q_{e}) = 0$$

(33) 
$$G_{z}z_{\theta} + G_{z} \cdot z_{\theta} + G_{\theta} - sz_{\theta} - e(q_{z}z_{\theta} + q_{z} \cdot z_{\theta} + q_{\theta}) + G_{z} \cdot z_{\theta} + G_{z} \cdot z_{\theta} - s * z_{\theta} - e * (q_{z}z_{\theta} + q_{z} \cdot z_{\theta} + q_{\theta}) = 0$$

Solving these equations for the policy tools, we can show the following equilibrium:

Joint Optimum with 3 instruments: Export and R&D Subsidies and IPR Policy<sup>10)</sup>

$$\theta = 1;$$
  $s = -R_a \cdot q_z^* - \theta * q * c_z^* > 0;$   $e = R_a^* < 0.$ 

Again, it turns out that both exporting countries will perfectly share

<sup>9)</sup> The point that we talked about in footnote 2 applies, too.

<sup>10)</sup> See Appendix D for calculation.

R&D outcome by allowing their firms to *freely* copy the rival's R&D outcome. In addition, both countries have an incentive to subsidize for the same reason with the case of 2 instruments: R&D subsidies will cure the inventive firms' damaged incentive to invest in R&D activities.

In striking contrast with the previous case, R&D investment is *jointly* efficient when exporting countries cooperate to set the strategic trade policies: R&D and export subsidies and IPR policy. In other words, both firms minimize the joint costs when both countries cooperate to set the strategic trade policy. The condition for the joint cost minimization is given as follows:<sup>11)</sup>

(34) 
$$yc_x - v + \theta * q * c_z = 0$$
.

Without R&D subsidies, we can show that firms under-invest in R&D activities:  $yc_x - v + \theta^* q^* c_z^* = R_{q^*} q_x^* + \theta^* q^* c_z^* < 0$  by using the first-order condition of the R&D stage:  $R_{q^*} q_x^* - yc_x - v = 0$ . It turns out that the jointly optimal R&D subsidies satisfy the condition (34), restoring the joint efficiency of R&D investment. It was shown in Spencer and Brander (1983) that at the *Nash* equilibrium R&D investment efficiency is achieved when exporting countries can use both R&D and export subsidies. The reason is that exporting countries have two instruments to control both output and R&D effects on the welfare. In the SB model, R&D should be taxed. The R&D tax is exactly as required to undo the R&D bias and restores *domestic* R&D investment efficiency. However, we must consider the *joint* efficiency

<sup>11)</sup> We can obtain this condition solving the joint cost minimization problem:  $min C - vx + C^* - vx^*$ .

of R&D investment when home and foreign R&D activities interact through weak IP protection regime. That's why the joint efficiency is achieved when both exporting countries cooperate to set strategic trade policy. In other words, for the joint efficiency to be achieved, the jointly optimal R&D subsidies must consider the cross effect that domestic R&D activities have on the foreign firm's marginal cost. This is exactly what the second term of the optimal R&D subsidy rate implies. Therefore the R&D subsidization that maximizes the joint welfare restores the joint efficiency of R&D investment.

However, the optimal export subsidies are negative, implying that each country needs to impose a tax on exports. The reason is that each exporting country needs to consider the negative effect of its production on the rival's production. The export tax is exactly as required to offset the negative effect of production on the rival's revenue. We now summarize our findings for the jointly optimal policy choices:

#### Proposition 4 Joint Optimum with 3 Instruments

Each exporting country will cooperate to perfectly share R&D outcome and have an incentive to impose a tax on exports in order to offset the negative effect of production rivalry. However, R&D should be subsidized because weak IP protection enforcement damages firms' incentive to invest in R&D activities. The R&D subsidy is exactly as required to restore joint efficiency of R&D investment.

# IV. Patent Infringement as North-South Confrontation

In reality, IPR disputes are involved a North–South confrontation rather than a North–North dispute. Because of the IP piracy in some developing countries, northern inventive firm cannot perfectly appropriate their new technology. In this section, we introduce this North–South confrontation by interpreting the third importing country as a southern country. The southern country is assumed to produce the homogenous good that northern firms do, but not to invest in R&D activities. Instead, the southern firm could copy the northern firm's R&D outcome if the Southern country is loosely enforcing IP protection. It is still assumed that every consumer is located in the southern country. Then three firms' profit functions are defined as follows:

(35) Home: 
$$\pi(y, y^*, y^l, x, x^*, \theta, s, e) = R(y, y^*, y^l) - yc(x, x^*, \theta) - (v - s)x + ey$$

Foreign: 
$$\frac{\pi^*(y, y^*, y^l, x, x^*, \theta^*, s^*, e^*)}{\equiv R^*(y, y^*, y^l) - y^*c^*(x, x^*, \theta^*) - (v - s^*)x^* + e^*y^*}$$

South:  $\pi^l(y, y^*, y^l, x, x^*, \theta, s) \equiv R^l(y, y^*, y^l) - y^lc^l(x^l, \theta^l)$ ,

where the southern (imitating) firm's output is denoted  $y_{l}$ , R&D level  $x^{l}$  which is determined by the Southern country's IP protection enforcement level as follows:

(36) 
$$x^{i} \equiv \theta^{i} \max\{x, x^{*}\}.$$

The Nash equilibrium output levels maximizing profits are characterized by the first-order conditions:  $\pi_y = R_y - c(x, x^*, \theta) + e = 0$ ,  $\pi_y^* = 0$  $R_{y^*}^* - c^*(x, x^*, \theta^*) + e^* = 0$ , and  $\pi_{y^I}^I = R_{y^I}^I - c^I(x, x^*, \theta^I) = 0$ . The solutions to the profit maximization problems are given as follows:

(37) 
$$y = q(x, x^*, e, e^*, \theta, \theta^*, \theta^i); y^* = q^*(x, x^*, e, e^*, \theta, \theta^*, \theta^i);$$
  
 $y' = q'(x, x^*, e, e^*, \theta, \theta^*, \theta^i).$ 

Totally differentiating the first-order conditions, we obtain slopes of the output reaction curves:

(38) Home: 
$$\frac{dy}{dy^*} = \frac{-R_{yy} \cdot R_{y^l y^l}^l + R_{yy^l} R_{y^l y^*}^l}{A_2} < 0; \frac{dy}{dy^l} = \frac{-R_{yy^l} R_{y^* y^*}^* + R_{yy^*} R_{y^* y^l}^*}{A_1} < 0;$$
 Foreign: 
$$\frac{dy^*}{dy} = \frac{-R_{y^* y}^l R_{y^l y^l}^l + R_{y^* y^l}^l R_{y^l y}^l}{A_3} < 0; \frac{dy^*}{dy^l} = \frac{-R_{yy} R_{y^* y^l}^* + R_{yy^l} R_{y^* y^l}^*}{A_1} < 0;$$
 South: 
$$\frac{dy^l}{dy} = \frac{-R_{y^* y^*} R_{y^l y^l}^l + R_{y^* y^*} R_{y^l y^l}^l}{A_3} < 0; \frac{dy^l}{dy^*} = \frac{-R_{yy} R_{y^l y^l}^l + R_{yy^*} R_{y^l y^l}^l}{A_2} < 0,$$

where  $A_1 \equiv R_{yy}R_{y^*y^*}^* - R_{yy^*}R_{y^*y}^* > 0$ , ,  $A_2 \equiv R_{yy}R_{y^ly^l}^l - R_{yy^l}R_{y^ly}^l > 0$ , and  $A_3 \equiv R_{y^*y^*}^* R_{y^ly^l}^I - R_{y^*y^l}^* R_{y^ly^*}^I > 0$ . Thus each firm's output reaction curve is downward sloping because outputs are substitutes. However, effects of R&D activities on output levels depend on northern and southern countries' IP protection enforcement levels. Assuming  $c_x = c_x^* = c_x^I$  and totally differentiating the first-order conditions with respect to y,  $y^*$ , and x, we obtain the following comparative static matrix equation:

(39) 
$$\begin{bmatrix} R_{yy} & R_{yy^*} & R_{yy^l} \\ R_{y^*y}^{l} & R_{y^*y^*}^{l} & R_{y^*y^l}^{l} \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} y_x \\ y_x^{l} \\ y_x^{l} \end{bmatrix} = \begin{bmatrix} c_x \\ \theta^* c_x^{l} \\ \theta^l c_x^{l} \end{bmatrix}.$$

Using (39), we show the effects of R&D investment on output levels as follows:

$$\begin{aligned} \mathbf{(40)} \quad & y_{x} = \frac{c_{x}}{B} \bigg[ A_{3} + \theta^{*} \bigg( R_{yy'} R_{y'y'}^{l} - R_{yy*} R_{y'y'}^{l} \bigg) + \theta^{l} \bigg( R_{yy*} R_{y*y'}^{*} - R_{yy'} R_{y*y*}^{*} \bigg) \bigg]; \\ & y_{x}^{\dagger} = \frac{c_{x}}{B} \bigg[ \bigg( R_{y*y'}^{\dagger} R_{y'y}^{l} - R_{y*y}^{\dagger} R_{y'y'}^{l} \bigg) + A_{2} \theta^{*} + \theta^{l} \bigg( R_{yy'} R_{y*y}^{\dagger} - R_{yy} R_{y*y'}^{\dagger} \bigg) \bigg]; \\ & y_{x}^{l} = \frac{c_{x}}{B} \bigg[ \bigg( R_{y*y}^{\dagger} R_{y'y*}^{l} - R_{y*y*}^{\dagger} R_{y'y}^{l} \bigg) + \theta^{*} \bigg( R_{yy*} R_{y'y}^{l} - R_{yy} R_{y'y*}^{l} \bigg) + \theta^{l} A_{1} \bigg]; \\ & y_{x*} = \frac{c_{x*}}{B} \bigg[ \bigg( R_{yy'}^{\dagger} R_{y'y*}^{l} - R_{yy*} R_{y'y'}^{l} \bigg) + A_{3} \theta + \theta^{l} \bigg( R_{yy*} R_{y*y'}^{\dagger} - R_{yy'} R_{y*y*}^{\dagger} \bigg) \bigg]; \\ & y_{x*}^{\dagger} = \frac{c_{x*}}{B} \bigg[ A_{2} + \theta \bigg( R_{y*y'}^{\dagger} R_{y'y}^{l} - R_{y*y}^{\dagger} R_{y'y'}^{l} \bigg) + \theta^{l} \bigg( R_{yy'}^{\dagger} R_{y*y}^{\dagger} - R_{yy}^{\dagger} R_{y*y'}^{\dagger} \bigg) \bigg]; \\ & y_{x*}^{l} = \frac{c_{x*}}{B} \bigg[ \bigg( R_{yy*}^{\dagger} R_{y'y}^{l} - R_{yy}^{\dagger} R_{y'y}^{l} \bigg) + \theta \bigg( R_{y*y}^{\dagger} R_{y'y}^{\dagger} - R_{y*y}^{\dagger} R_{y'y}^{\dagger} \bigg) + \theta^{l} A_{1} \bigg], \end{aligned}$$

 $B \equiv R_{yy}R_{y \cdot y}^{\dagger}R_{y'y'}^{\dagger} + R_{yy}R_{y \cdot y}^{\dagger}R_{y'y}^{\dagger} + R_{yy'}R_{y \cdot y}^{\dagger}R_{y'y}^{\dagger}.$  where  $-R_{yy'}R_{y'y}^{\dagger}R_{y'y}^{\dagger} - R_{yy}R_{y'y'}^{\dagger}R_{y'y'}^{\dagger} - R_{yy}R_{y'y'}^{\dagger}R_{y'y'}^{\dagger} - R_{yy}R_{y'y'}^{\dagger}R_{y'y'}^{\dagger} < 0 \quad \text{as a stability condition.}$  Those effects of R&D activities on output levels depend on northern and southern countries' IP protection enforcement levels.

We now analyze the R&D stage, in which northern firms choose R&D levels maximizing their own profits. Unlike the previous case, the Nash equilibrium R&D levels are a function of the southern country's IP protection enforcement level as well as strategic trade

policy instruments of northern countries:

(41) 
$$x = z(s, s^*, e, e^*, \theta, \theta^*, \theta^l); x^* = z^*(s, s^*, e, e^*, \theta, \theta^*, \theta^l).$$

Now we are ready to analyze the policy stage in the North-South setup. Northern countries simultaneously choose their strategic policy instruments: R&D and export subsidies and IPR policy, but only IP protection enforcement for the southern country. We also assume that each government maximizes its domestic welfare as follows:

(P5)
Home: 
$$\max_{s,e,\theta} W(s, s^*, e, e^*, \theta, \theta^*, \theta^l) \equiv G(z, z^*, \theta, \theta^*, \theta^l, s, e) - sz - eq(z, z^*, e, e^*, \theta, \theta^*, \theta^l)$$
Foreign:  $\max_{s^*,e^*,\theta^*} \equiv G^*(z, z^*, \theta, \theta^*, \theta^l, s^*, e^*) - s^*z^* - e^*q^*(z, z^*, e, e^*, \theta, \theta^*, \theta^l)$ 
South:  $\max_{\theta} W^l(s, s^*, e, e^*, \theta, \theta^*, \theta^l) \equiv G^l(z, z^*, \theta, \theta^*, \theta^l) + CS(s, s^*, e, e^*, \theta, \theta^*, \theta^l)$ . 12)

The first-order conditions for northern countries have the same functional forms with (27), (28), and (29). However, the southern country must consider the consumer surplus because it is the only place to consume. See Appendix E for the first-order condition of the southern country's optimization problem. Solving these three equations for policy tools, we can show the following Nash equilibrium in the North-South setup.

Nash Equilibrium in the North-South Setup:13)

<sup>12)</sup> The point that we talked about in footnote 2 applies, too.

<sup>13)</sup> See Appendix E for calculation.

$$\frac{1+\theta^i}{3}<\theta<1; \qquad \theta^i=1; \qquad s=\frac{G_z.\frac{dx^*}{dx}\left(q_z^*-\frac{dy^*}{dy}q_z\right)-q_z^*\left(R_q.\frac{dy^*}{dx}+R_{q^i}\frac{dy^i}{dx}\right)}{q_z.\frac{dy^*}{dy}\frac{dx^*}{dx}+q_z^*}>0$$

$$e = \frac{G_z \cdot \frac{dx^*}{dx} \frac{dy^*}{dy} + q_z^* \left( R_{q^*} \frac{dy^*}{dy} + R_{q^i} \frac{dy^i}{dy} \right)}{q_z \cdot \frac{dy^*}{dy} \frac{dx^*}{dx} + q_z^*} > 0 \; .$$

This verifies that the northern and southern countries set different IPR policy. At the Nash equilibrium, the southern country has no incentive to protect the northern firms' R&D outcome. Thus the southern country has a strong incentive to free ride on the northern R&D outcome. The northern countries' IPR protection enforcement levels are stronger than the southern country's, even though they still have an incentive to free ride on the rival northern firm's R&D outcome. Northern countries need to subsidize their domestic R&D activities because weak IPR protection enforcement damages inventive firms' incentive to invest in R&D activities. In contrast with the Nash equilibrium in Section 3, the northern countries will subsidize their exports because of the existence of an imitator in the southern country. We now summarize our findings for the North–South setup:

### Proposition 5 North-South Setup

The southern country will provide no protection for the northern inventive firms' R&D outcome. The northern countries' IPR policy is stronger than that of the southern country. Each northern country needs to subsidize R&D activities in order to boost the R&D investment incentives damaged due to weak IP protection. It also has an incentive to subsidize its exports.

# V. Conclusion

This paper has explored how patent infringement affects a strategic trade policy mix: R&D and export subsidies. By endogenizing the decision process of IPR policy, we showed that an exporting country has an incentive to free ride on a foreign rival country's R&D outcome by loosely enforcing IPR protection. The free rider problem stems from public–good nature of R&D activities. Once an idea or process has been developed, the marginal cost of disseminating knowledge is zero. However, weak IP protection would damage inventive firms' incentive to invest in R&D activities. To enhance the damaged incentives for innovation and R&D investment, each exporting country needs to subsidize its domestic R&D activities. In contrast with results of Spencer and Brander (1983), it is shown that the R&D game exhibits positive externalities and that home and foreign R&D activities are strategic complements.

The main contribution of this paper is that the case of strategic R&D subsidies is more robust than previously thought. An exporting country has an incentive to subsidize R&D activities, no matter whether or not exporting countries cooperate to set strategic trade policy. In other words, the optimal R&D subsidy rate is positive, once their equilibrium choices of IPR protection are considered as well. When we consider export subsidies as well as IPR and R&D policies, the robustness of R&D subsidies still holds. In the original SB setup, the addition of export policies leads governments to impose a tax on R&D activities and offer export subsidies, pointing to another way in which the case for strategic R&D subsidies appears to be fragile. However, we showed that this fragility disappears in a setting in which

the choice of IPR protection is modeled as well.

Interestingly, this paper identifies a puzzle as to why governments might wish to agree to provide no protection on IPRs. The implication of this part is not compatible with the fact that the WTO seeks strong enforcement on IPR protection through the TRIPS Agreement. It is important to understand this puzzle because at an international level IPR protection has been a major focus of negotiations along with R& D subsidies. After 7 years of discussion during the Uruguay Round, the WTO prohibited export subsidies but allowed R&D subsidies. However, even though R&D subsidies are allowed the WTO sets an upper bounds: Under the WTO rules, governments may pay up to 75% of the costs of industrial research, or 50% of the costs of precompetitive development activities. The challenge of the puzzle would be to explain why governments seek to eliminate export subsidies, to allow R&D subsidies but to negotiate limits of their use, and to negotiate strengthening of IPR protection. We leave these and other topics for future research.

# Appendix A: Nash Equilibrium with 2 Instruments: R&D Subsidies and IPR Policy

By totally differentiating  $G_{z^*}^* = 0$  with respect to x,  $x^*$ , and  $\theta$ , we can show:

(A1) 
$$\frac{\dot{G}_{z \cdot z}^{\star}}{\dot{G}_{z \cdot z}^{\star}} z_{\theta} + \dot{z_{\theta}} + \frac{\dot{G}_{z \cdot \theta}^{\star}}{\dot{G}_{z \cdot z}^{\star}} = 0 \rightarrow \dot{z_{\theta}} - \frac{dx^{\star}}{dx} z_{\theta} = -\frac{\dot{G}_{z \cdot \theta}^{\star}}{\dot{G}_{z \cdot z}^{\star}}.$$

Plugging (A1) into (19), we obtain:

(A2) 
$$-\frac{G_{z^*\theta}^*}{G_{z^*z^*}^*}G_{z^*} + R_{q^*}q_{\theta}^* - qc_{\theta} = 0.$$

By differentiating  $G_{z^*}^* = 0$  with respect to  $\theta$ , we obtain

(A3) 
$$G_{z^*\theta}^{\bullet} = (R_{qq}^{\bullet}q_{\theta} + R_{qq}^{\bullet}q_{\theta}^{\bullet})q_{z^*} + R_{q}^{\bullet}q_{z^*\theta} - q_{\theta}^{\bullet}c_{z^*}^{\bullet},$$

where  $q_{z^*\theta} = c_{z^*}^* R_{q^*q^*}^* / A$  from (8). Using (10) and rearranging (A3), we can show

(A4) 
$$G_{z^*\theta} = q_{\theta}c_{z^*} \left[ \theta \left( R_{qq}^* R_{qq} - \left( R_{qq^*} \right)^2 \right) - R_{qq^*} \left( R_{qq}^* - R_{qq} \right) \right] < 0.$$

Using (2), (10) and (A4), we conclude  $G_{z^*} > 0$  from (A2). It implies:

(A5) 
$$G_{z^*} = R_{q^*} q_{z^*}^* - \theta q c_{z^*} = \frac{c_{z^*}}{A} \left[ \left( R_{qq} - \theta R_{q^*q}^* \right) R_{q^*} - \theta q A \right] > 0$$
.

Using (3), we can conclude that  $G_{z^*}$  is positive if  $\frac{R_{yy}R_{y^*}}{R_{y^*y}R_{y^*}+yA} < \theta < 1$ . Also, we must check corner solutions. When  $G_{z^*} < 0$ , (A2) is positive implying that  $W_{\theta} > 0$  and  $\theta = 1$ . However, this solution is not

compatible with  $G_{z^*} \leq 0$  because if  $\theta$  =1, then  $G_{z^*} \geq 0$ . For the other corner solution:  $\theta$  =0,  $G_{z^*}$  is positive and big enough to have  $W_{\theta} \leq 0$ . However, since  $\theta$  =0 implies  $G_{z^*} \leq 0$ , this corner solution has a contradiction, too.

# Appendix B: Joint Optimum with 2 Instruments: R&D Subsidies and IPR Policy

From (20) and the first-order condition of the foreign optimization problem analogous to (20), we can show:

(B1) 
$$s = G_z^*$$
;  $s^* = G_{z^*}$ .

Plugging these into (21), we rewrite (21) as follows:

**(B2)** 
$$R_{q^*}q_{\theta}^* - qc_{\theta} + R_{q}^*q_{\theta} > 0$$
.

It implies  $W_{\theta} > 0$  and hence we need to select  $\theta = 1$  so that the joint welfare is maximized.

# Appendix C: Nash Equilibrium with 3 Instruments: R&D and Export Subsidies and IPR Policy

Plugging (30) into (28) and using  $G_e = R_q q_e + R_q q_e^* - q_e c + q + e q_e = R_q q_e^* + q$ , we obtain:

(C1) 
$$G_z \cdot \left(z_e^* - \frac{dx^*}{dx}z_e\right) + R_{q^*}q_e^* - eq_z \cdot \left(z_e^* - \frac{dx^*}{dx}z_e\right) - eq_e = 0$$

By totally differentiating  $G_{2^*}^* = 0$  with respect to x,  $x^*$ , and e, we can show:

(C2) 
$$\frac{G_{z \cdot z}^{\cdot}}{G_{z \cdot z}^{\cdot}} z_{\epsilon} + z_{\epsilon}^{\cdot} + \frac{G_{z \cdot \epsilon}^{\cdot}}{G_{z \cdot z}^{\cdot}} = 0 \rightarrow z_{\epsilon}^{\cdot} - \frac{dx^{*}}{dx} z_{\epsilon} = -\frac{G_{z \cdot \epsilon}^{\cdot}}{G_{z \cdot z}^{\cdot}}.$$

Assuming  $R_{qq}^* = 0$ , we obtain  $G_{z^*e}^* = q_e^* (R_{qq^*}^* q_{z^*} - c_{x^*}^*)$  and  $G_{z^*z}^* = q_z^* (R_{qq^*}^* q_{z^*} - c_{x^*}^*)$ . These equations imply

(C3) 
$$z_{\epsilon}^{\star} - \frac{dx^{\star}}{dx} z_{\epsilon} = -\frac{G_{z^{\star}\epsilon}^{\star}}{G_{z^{\star}z^{\star}}^{\star}} = \frac{q_{\epsilon}^{\star}}{q_{z}^{\star}} \frac{dx^{\star}}{dx}$$

Plugging (C3) into (C1), using  $q_e^* = q_e \frac{dy^*}{dy}$  from (25) and rearranging (C1), we can show the optimal export subsidies:

(C4) 
$$e = \frac{\frac{dy^*}{dy} \left( G_z \cdot \frac{dx^*}{dx} + R_q \cdot q_z \right)}{q_z \cdot \frac{dy^*}{dy} \frac{dx^*}{dx} + q_z^*}.$$

Plugging (C4) into (30), we can find the optimal R&D subsidies:

(C5) 
$$s = \frac{G_z \cdot \frac{dx^*}{dx} \left( q_z^* - \frac{dy^*}{dy} q_z \right) - R_q \cdot q_z^* \frac{dy^*}{dy} \frac{dx^*}{dx}}{q_z \cdot \frac{dy^*}{dy} \frac{dx^*}{dx} + q_z^*}$$

For the optimal IP protection enforcement level, we need to plug the optimal R&D and export subsidies into (29). Rearranging the equation, we obtain:

(C6) 
$$\left(G_z - R_q \cdot q_z \cdot \frac{dy^*}{dy}\right) \left[q_z \cdot \left(z_\theta - \frac{dx^*}{dx}z_\theta\right) - q_\theta \frac{dy^*}{dy} \frac{dx^*}{dx}\right] - qc_\theta \left(q_z \cdot \frac{dy^*}{dy} \frac{dx^*}{dx} + q_z^*\right) = 0.$$

For simplicity, we assume that the demand for the final good is linear.

Since 
$$G_z - R_q \cdot q_z \cdot \frac{dy^*}{dy} = \frac{qc_z}{2}(1 - 2\theta)$$
,  $q_z \cdot \left(z_\theta^* - \frac{dx^*}{dx}z_\theta\right) - q_\theta \cdot \frac{dy^*}{dy} \cdot \frac{dx^*}{dx} = \frac{-2}{9G_{z^*z^*}^*}q^*c_zc_z(1 - 2\theta)$ 

and  $q_{x^*} = \frac{c_{x^*}^*(1-2\theta)}{3}$ , we can show the optimal IP protection enforcement level should be greater than  $\frac{1}{2}$ , which is  $R_{qq^*}/R_{qq}$ . Furthermore, we can show that the optimal R&D subsidy rate is positive and that the export subsidy rate is negative at the Nash IP protection enforcement level.

# Appendix D: Joint Optimum with 3 Instruments: R&D and Export Subsidies and IPR Policy

From (31) and the first-order condition of the foreign optimization problem analogous to (31), we can find the optimal R&D subsidies as follows:

(D1) 
$$s = G_{\cdot} - eq_{\cdot} - e^*q_{\cdot}$$
;  $s^* = G_{\cdot} - eq_{\cdot} - e^*q_{\cdot}$ .

Plugging these into (32) and rearranging, we obtain the optimal export subsidies:

(D2) 
$$e = R_a^* < 0$$
;  $e^* = R_{a^*} < 0$ .

Then the jointly optimal R&D subsidies are given:  $s = G_z^* - R_q^* q_z - R_{q^*} q_z^*$ . Since  $G_z^* = R_q^* q_z - \theta^* q^* c_z^*$ , we can show the following jointly optimal R&D subsidies:

(D3) 
$$s = -R_a q_b - \theta q c_b$$
;  $s^* = -R_a q_b - \theta q c_b$ .

For the jointly optimal IP protection enforcement level, we need to plug (D1) and (D2) into (33). Then we obtain the following result:

(D4) 
$$W_{\theta} + W_{\theta}^{\bullet} = -qc_{\theta} - R_{q}q_{\theta} - R_{q}q_{\theta}^{\bullet} > 0$$
.

Therefore, we need to select  $\theta$  =1 so that the joint welfare is maximized.

# Appendix E: Nash Equilibrium in the North-South Setup

The first-order conditions are given as follows:

(E1) 
$$G_z z_s + G_z \cdot z_s^* + G_s - z - s z_s - e(q_z z_s + q_z \cdot z_s^*) = 0;$$

(E2) 
$$G_z z_e + G_z \cdot z_e^* + G_e - s z_e - q - e (q_z z_e + q_z \cdot z_e^* + q_e) = 0$$
;

(E3) 
$$G_z z_\theta + G_{z^*} z_\theta^* + G_\theta - s z_\theta - e (q_z z_\theta + q_z z_\theta^* + q_\theta) = 0$$

Since  $G_z = 0$ ,  $G_s = z$  and  $z_s^*/z_s = dx^*/dx$  from (15), one can show that the optimal R&D subsidy rate is given:

(E4) 
$$s = G_z \cdot \frac{dx^*}{dx} - e\left(q_z + q_z \cdot \frac{dx^*}{dx}\right)$$
.

Plugging (E4) into (E2) and using  $G_e = R_{q^*}q_e^* + R_{q^I}q_e^I + q$ , we obtain:

(E5) 
$$G_z \cdot \left(z_e^{\cdot} - \frac{dx^*}{dx}z_e\right) + R_{q^*}q_e^{\cdot} + R_{q^l}q_e^l - eq_z \cdot \left(z_e^{\cdot} - \frac{dx^*}{dx}z_e\right) - eq_e = 0$$
.

Prior to rearrange (E5), we need to find the effects of export subsidies on output levels. Totally differentiating the first-order conditions with respect to y,  $y^*$ , and  $\theta$ , we obtain the following comparative static matrix equation as follows:

(E6) 
$$\begin{bmatrix} R_{yy} & R_{yy*} & R_{yy'} \\ R_{y*y}^{l} & R_{y*y}^{l} & R_{y*y'}^{l} \\ R_{y'y}^{l} & R_{y'y*}^{l} & R_{y'y'}^{l} \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} y_{\epsilon} \\ y_{\epsilon} \\ y_{\epsilon} \end{bmatrix} = \begin{bmatrix} -1 \\ 0 \\ 0 \end{bmatrix}.$$

Using (E6), we show the effects of IPR policy on output levels:

$$y_{e} = -\frac{A_{3}}{B} > 0; \ y_{e}^{\cdot} = -\frac{R_{y \cdot y^{i}}^{\cdot} R_{y^{i} y}^{i} - R_{y \cdot y}^{\cdot} R_{y^{i} y^{i}}^{i}}{B} < 0;$$

$$(E7)$$

$$y_{e}^{i} = -\frac{R_{y \cdot y}^{\cdot} R_{y^{i} y^{\cdot}}^{i} - R_{y \cdot y^{\cdot}}^{\cdot} R_{y^{i} y}^{i}}{B} < 0.$$

Using (C3) from Appendix C,  $q_e^* = q_e \frac{dy^*}{dy}$  and  $q_e^I = q_e \frac{dy^I}{dy}$  from (E7), and rearranging (E5), we can show the optimal export and R&D subsidies:

(E8) 
$$s = \frac{G_z \cdot \frac{dx^*}{dx} \left( q_z^* - \frac{dy^*}{dy} q_z \right) - q_z^* \left( R_q \cdot \frac{dy^*}{dx} + R_{q'} \cdot \frac{dy'}{dx} \right)}{q_z \cdot \frac{dy^*}{dy} \frac{dx^*}{dx} + q_z^*} > 0;$$

(E9) 
$$e = \frac{G_z \cdot \frac{dx^*}{dx} \frac{dy^*}{dy} + q_z^* \left( R_q \cdot \frac{dy^*}{dy} + R_{q'} \frac{dy'}{dy} \right)}{q_z \cdot \frac{dy^*}{dy} \frac{dx^*}{dx} + q_z^*} > 0.$$

For the optimal IP protection enforcement level, we need to plug the optimal R&D and export subsidies into (E3). For simplicity, we assume that the demand for the final good is linear. Prior to rearrange (E3), we need to find the effects of IP protection enforcement on output. Totally differentiating the first–order conditions with respect to y,  $y^*$ , and  $\theta$ , we obtain the following comparative static matrix equation as follows:

(E10) 
$$\begin{bmatrix} R_{yy} & R_{yy} & R_{yy'} \\ R_{y^*y}^* & R_{y^*y^*}^* & R_{y^*y'}^* \\ R_{y^ly}^l & R_{y^ly}^l & R_{y^ly^l}^l \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} y_{\theta} \\ y_{\theta}^l \\ y_{\theta}^l \end{bmatrix} = \begin{bmatrix} c_{\theta} \\ 0 \\ 0 \end{bmatrix}.$$

Using this, we show the effects of IPR policy on output levels as follows:

$$\begin{aligned} \textbf{(E11)} \quad y_{\theta} &= c_{\theta} \, \frac{A_{3}}{B} > 0 \, ; \, \, y_{\theta}^{\boldsymbol{\cdot}} &= c_{\theta} \, \frac{R_{\boldsymbol{y}^{\boldsymbol{\cdot}}\boldsymbol{y}^{\boldsymbol{\prime}}}^{\boldsymbol{\prime}} R_{\boldsymbol{y}^{\boldsymbol{\prime}}\boldsymbol{y}^{\boldsymbol{\prime}}}^{\boldsymbol{\prime}} - R_{\boldsymbol{y}^{\boldsymbol{\cdot}}\boldsymbol{y}^{\boldsymbol{\prime}}}^{\boldsymbol{\prime}} R_{\boldsymbol{y}^{\boldsymbol{\prime}}\boldsymbol{y}^{\boldsymbol{\prime}}}^{\boldsymbol{\prime}}}{B} < 0 \, ; \\ y_{\theta}^{\boldsymbol{\prime}} &= c_{\theta} \, \frac{R_{\boldsymbol{y}^{\boldsymbol{\cdot}}\boldsymbol{y}^{\boldsymbol{\prime}}}^{\boldsymbol{\prime}} R_{\boldsymbol{y}^{\boldsymbol{\prime}}\boldsymbol{y}^{\boldsymbol{\prime}}}^{\boldsymbol{\prime}} - R_{\boldsymbol{y}^{\boldsymbol{\cdot}}\boldsymbol{y}^{\boldsymbol{\prime}}}^{\boldsymbol{\prime}} R_{\boldsymbol{y}^{\boldsymbol{\prime}}\boldsymbol{y}^{\boldsymbol{\prime}}}^{\boldsymbol{\prime}}}{B} < 0 \, . \end{aligned}$$

Then we can rewrite (E3) as follows assuming the linear demand:

(E12) 
$$qc_z(3\theta-\theta^1-1)\left(z_{\theta}^*-\frac{dx^*}{dx}z_{\theta}\right)+3qc_{\theta}=0$$
.

For (E12), we can conclude that  $\frac{1+\theta^{I}}{3} \langle \theta | 1$ .

For the southern country's optimization problem, the first-order condition is given as follows:

**(E13)** 
$$G_z^l z_{\theta^l} + G_z^l z_{\theta^l}^* + G_{\theta^l}^l + CS_{\theta^l} = 0$$
.

The derivative of the consumer surplus with respect to the southern IP protection enforcement level is defined as follows:

$$\text{(E14)} \quad CS_{\theta^{l}} = -\left(q + q^* + q^{l}\right) \begin{bmatrix} \frac{dp}{dy} \left(q_{z}z_{\theta^{l}} + q_{z^{*}}z_{\theta^{l}}^{*} + q_{\theta^{l}}\right) + \frac{dp}{dy^{*}} \left(q_{z}^{*}z_{\theta^{l}}^{*} + q_{z^{*}}^{*}z_{\theta^{l}}^{*} + q_{\theta^{l}}^{*}\right) \\ + \frac{dp}{dy^{l}} \left(q_{z}^{l}z_{\theta^{l}}^{*} + q_{z^{*}}^{l}z_{\theta^{l}}^{*} + q_{\theta^{l}}^{l}\right) \end{bmatrix} .$$

It turns out that every component of (E13) is positive, implying that  $W_{\theta^{T}}^{I} > 0$ . Thus the optimal southern IP protection enforcement level is 1. In other words, the southern country has no incentive to protect the northern R&D outcome at all.

## References

- Bagwell, Kyle and Robert W. Staiger. 1994. "The Sensitivity of Strategic and Corrective R&D Policy in Oligopolistic Industries." *Journal of International Economics*, Vol. 36, pp. 133–150.
- Baldwin, Robert E. 1988. "Other Issues: North-South Trade, Intellectual Property Rights, and Subsidies." Robert E. Baldwin and J. David Richardson, eds. *Issues in the Uruguay Round*, NBER Conference Report.
- Brander, James A. 1995. "Strategic Trade Policy." Gene M. Grossman and Kenneth Rogoff, eds. *Handbook of International Economics: Volume III*, Elsevier.
- Brander, James A. and Barbara J. Spencer. 1985. "Export Subsidies and Market Share Rivalry." *Journal of International Economics*, Vol. 18, pp. 83–100.
- Chin, Judith C. and Gene M. Grossman. 1990. "Intellectual Property Rights and North-South Trade." R. Jones and Ann Krueger, eds. *The Political Economy of International Trade*. New York: Blackwell.
- Diwan, Ishac and Dani Rodrik. 1991. "Patents, Appropriate Technology, and North-South Trade." *Journal of International Economics*, Vol. 30, pp. 24–47.
- Eaton, Jonathan and Gene M. Grossman. 1986. "Optimal Trade and Industry Policy under Oligopoly." *Quarterly Journal of Economics*, Vol. 101, pp. 383–406.
- Kang, Moonsung. 1998. "Patent Protection and Strategic R&D Policy." Manuscript, University of Wisconsin–Madison.
- Maggi, Giovanni. 1996. "Strategic Trade Policies with Endogenous Mode of Competition." *American Economic Review*, Vol. 86, No. 1, pp. 237–258.
- Morrison, Wayne M. 1996. "The China-US Intellectual Property Rights Dispute: Backgrounds and Implications for China-US Economic

- Relations." Congressional Research Service, 96-469 E.
- Qiu, Larry D. and Zhigang Tao. 1998. "Policy on International R&D Cooperation: Subsidy or Tax?" European Economic Review, Vol. 42, pp. 1727–1750.
- Spencer, Barbara J. and James A. Brander. 1983. "International R&D Rivalry and Industrial Strategy." *Review of Economic Studies*, pp. 707–722.
- Taylor, M. Scott. 1993. "TRIPS, Trade, and Technology Transfer." Canadian Journal of Economics, Vol. 26, No. 3, pp. 625-637.
- Taylor, M. Scott. 1994. "TRIPS, Trade, and Growth." *International Economic Review*, Vol. 35, No. 2, pp. 361–381.

## 國文要約

전력적 무역정책으로서의 R&D 보조금이 기업의 R&D 투자결정에 영향을 미칠수 있다는 것은 기존의 연구에서 잘 알려진 사실이다. 본 논문에서는 각국의 지적 재산권 보호수준 역시 기업의 R&D 투자결정에 영향을 미칠수 있는 정책 변수임에 착안하여 각국의 지적 재산권 정책을 내생화함에 의하여 기존의 논의를 발전시킨다. 따라서, 각국의 정부는 지적 재산권 보호수준 및 R&D 보조금 정책을 동시에 병행할수 있다. 이 경우 정부는 외국 경쟁기업에 대한 지적재산권 보호를 느슨하게 하고 자국 기업에 대해서는 R&D 보조금을 지불하는 것이 Nash균형이다. 또한, 이 논문은 기존의 연구결과와는 달리 R&D 보조금의 이론적 기반이 더욱 확대됨을 증명한다. 각 수출국가는 수출국가간 협력의 유무에 상관없이 자국의 기업에게 R&D 보조금을 지급할 유인을 가진다. 기존의 연구에서는 수출국가간 정책 협조가 이루어질 경우 과도한 R&D 투자경쟁을 없애기 위하여 R&D 투자에 세금을 부과하는 것이 최선의 정책이었으나, 지적재산권 보호 문제를 동시에 고려할 경우 R&D 투자로 습득된 지식을 공유하게 유도하고 이러한 지적재산권의 불완전한 보호가 미치는 투자유인의 저하를 R&D 보조금으로 해결하는 것이 최선의 정책 협조인 것으로 나타났다.

# 發刊資料 目錄

# ■ Working Papers

90-01	Regional Economic Cooperation Bodies in the Asia-Pacific:	
	Working Mechanism and Linkages	Cheong-Soo Kim
90-02	Strategic Partnering Activity by European Firms through the	ę
	ESPRIT Program	L.Y. Mytelka
91-01	Models of Exchange Rate Behavior: Application to the Yen	
	and the Mark	Sung Y. Kwack
91-02	Anti-dumping Restrictions against Korean Exports: Major Fo	ocus on
	Consumer Electronic Products	Tae-Ho Bark
91-03	Implications of Economic Reforms in CEECs for DAEs:	
	with Emphasis on the Korean Case	Yoo-Soo Hong
91-04	The ANIEs-an Intermediate Absorber of Intraregional Expor	ts? Jang-Hee Yoo
91-05	The Uruguay Round Negotiations and the Korean Economy	Tae-Ho Bark
92-01	Changing World Trade Environment and New Political Eco	nomics
		Jang-Hee Yoo
93-01	Economic Effects of Import Source Diversification Policy(IS	SDP)
		In-Soo Kang
93-02	Korea's Foreign Direct Investment in Southeast Asia	
	Jai-Won Ryou ·	Byung-Nak Song
93-03	German Economy after Unification-Facts, Prospects and Impl	lications for Korea
		Sung-Hoon Park
93-04	A Note On Korea's Anti-dumping System and Practices	Wook Chae

1990년~현재까지의 모든 발간자료 목록은 연구원 Homepage (http://www.kiep.go.kr)에 수록되어 있음.

93-05	Structural Changes in Korea's Exports and the Role of the l	EC Market
		Chung-Ki Min
93-06	Tax Implications of International Capital Mobility	Joo-Sung Jun
93-07	Leveraging Technology for Strategic Advantage in the Globa	l Market:
	Case of the Korean Electronics Industry	Yoo-Soo Hong
93-08	Changing Patterns of Korea's Trade in Goods and Services	Jin-Soo Yoo
94-01	Current Status and Prospects for Korea-Russian Economic Co	ooperation
		Chang-Jae Lee
94-02	Development of Foreign Trade Relations Between Korea and	Russia
		Je-Hoon Park
94-03	Technology Transfer: The Korean Experience	Yoo-Soo Hong
95-01	Issues in Capital Account Liberalization in Asian Developme	nt Countries
		Jae-Jung Kwon
96-01	Globalization and Strategic Alliance Among Semiconductor F	irms in
	the Asia-Pacific: A Korean Perspective	Wan-Soon Kim
96-02	Toward Liberalization of International Direct Investment in k	Corea:
	Retrospects and Prospects Yunjong Wang ·	June-Dong Kim
96-03	International Trade in Software	Su-Chan Chae
96-04	The Emerging WTO and New Trade Issues - Korea's Role	and
	Priorities in the WTO System	Chan-Hyun Sohn
96-05	An Economic Assessment of Anti-Dumping Rules: From the	
	Perspective of Competition Laws and Policy	Wook Chae
96-06	Cultural Differences in the Crusade Against International Brit	bery
		Jong-Bum Kim
96-07	Competition Policy and Transfer Pricing of Multi-national En	nterprise
	•	Young-Soo Woo
97-01	Impact of Foreign Direct Investment Liberalization:	
	The Case of Korea	June-Dong Kim
97-02	<del>_</del>	· Hyungdo Ahn
97-03	기업지배구조에 관한 OECD 논의와 우리경제에의 시사점	
		王允鍾・李晟鳳
97-04	Economic Evaluation of Three-Stage Approach to APEC's B	•
	of Trade Liberalization	Inkyo Cheong
97-05	EU의 企業課稅斗 韓國企業의 直接投資戦略	李晟鳳

97-06	In Search of an Effective Role for ASEM: Combating International Corruption
	Jong-Bum Kim
97-07	Economic Impact of Foreign Debt in Korea Sang-In Hwang
97-08	Implications of APEC Trade Liberalization on the OECD Countries:
	An Empirical Analysis Based on a CGE Model
	Seung-Hee Han · Inkyo Cheong
97-09	IMF 救濟金融 事例 硏究: 멕시코, 태국, 인도네시아의 事例를 중심으로
	金元鎬・李景姫・盧相旭・權耿徳・元容杰・金完仲
97-10	韓·EU 主要通商懸案과 對應方案 李鍾華
97-11	러시아의 外國人投資 現況 및 制度的 與件 鄭鎔株
98-01	韓·日 主要通商縣案과 對應課題 程 勳·李鴻培
98-02	Bankruptcy Procedure in Korea: A Perspective Mikyung Yun
98-03	美國의 兩者間 投資協定: 韓・美 投資協定의 意義 및 展望 金寬澔
98-04	The Role of Foreign Direct Investment in Korea's Economic Development:
	Productivity Effects and Implications for the Currency Crisis
	June-Dong Kim · Sang-In Hwang
98-05	Korea's Trade and Industrial Policies: 1948-1998
	Chan-Hyun Sohn · Jun-Sok Yang · Hyo-Sung Yim
98-06	ASEM Investment Promotion Action Plan (IPAP) Revisited: Establishing the
	Groundwork for Regional Investment Initiative Chong Wha LEE
98-07	해외투자사례연구시리즈 🗍 외환위기 이후 한국해외현지법인의
	구조조정실태와 애로사항: 英國 申東和
98-08	해외투자사례연구시리즈 ② 외환위기 이후 한국해외현지법인의
	구조조정실태와 애로사항: 인도네시아 金完仲
98-09	해외투자사례연구시리즈 ③ 외환위기 이후 한국해외현지법인의
	구조조정실태와 애로사항: 美國 朴英鎬
98-10	해외투자사례연구시리즈 4 외환위기 이후 한국해외현지법인의
	구조조정실태와 애로사항: 中國 金琮根
98-11	해외투자사례연구시리즈 5 외환위기 이후 한국해외현지법인의
	구조조정실태와 애로사항: 泰國 權耿德
	APEC's Ecotech: Linking ODA and TILF Hyungdo Ahn · Hong-Yul Han
98-12	
98-12 98-13	
	경제난 극복의 지름길: 외국인투자 金準東 外
98-13	

98-16	構造調整斗 國家競爭力 洪裕洙
98-17	WTO 무역원활화 논의현황과 정책과제
	ー통관절차 및 상품의 국경이동을 중심으로- 孫讃鉉·任曉成
98-18	주요국의 투자자관계 관리사례 申東和
98-19	공기업 매각방식의 주요 유형: 해외매각을 중심으로 尹美京·朴英鎬
99-01	改革推進 外國事例와 示唆點 金元鎬 外
99-02	WTO 뉴라운드의 전망과 대책 蔡 旭·徐暢培
99-03	Korea-U.S. FTA: Prospects and Analysis Inkyo Cheong · Yunjong Wang
99-04	Korea's FTA Policy Consistent with APEC Goals  Inkyo Cheong
99-05	OECD연구시리즈③ OECD 부패방지협약과 후속이행조치에 관한 논의와 평가 張槿鎬
99-06	Restructuring and the Role of International Financial Institutions:
	A Korean View Yunjong Wang
99-07	The Present and Future Prospects of the North Korean Economy
	Myung-Chul Cho Hyoungsoo Zang
99-08	APEC After 10 years: Is APEC Sustainable? Hyungdo Ahn
99-09	Inward Foreign Direct Investment Regime and Some Evidences of Spillover
	Effects in Korea June-Dong Kim
99-10	OECD연구시리즈[] 전자상거래 소비자보호에 관한 OECD의 논의와 정책적
	시사점 姜聲鎭
99-11	Distressed Corporate Debts in Korea
99-12	Capital Inflows and Monetary Policy in Asia before the Financial Crisis
	Sung-Yeung Kwack
99-13	Korean Implementation of the OECD Bribery Convention:
	Implications for Global Efforts to Fight Corruption Jong-Bum Kim
99-14	The Asian Financial Crisis and the Need for Regional Financial
	Cooperation Yunjong Wang
99-15	Developing an ASEM Position toward the New WTO Round
	Chong Wha LEE
99-16	OECD연구시리즈4 OECD/DAC의 공적개발원조 논의와 동향 權 栗
99-17	WEF 국가경쟁력 보고서 분석 王允鍾・申東和・李炯根
99-18	Political and Security Cooperation, Membership Enlargement and the Global
	Information Society: Agenda Solutions for ASEM III Simonetta Verdi
99-19	An Assessment of the APEC's Progress toward the Bogor Goals: A Political

00.00	Economy Approach to Tariff Reductions  Honggue Lee
99-20	The Relationship between the WTO and APEC: Trade Policy Options for APEC
00.01	in the 21st Century  Sung-Hoon Park
99-21	Competition Principles and Policy in the APEC: How to Proceed and Link
	with WTO Byung-il Choi
99-22	The Relations between Government R&D and Private R&D Expenditure in the
	APEC Economies: A Time Series Analysis Sun G. Kim · Wankeun Oh
99-23	Ecotech and FEEEP in APEC Ki-Kwan Yoon
99-24	OECD연구시리즈5 무역과 경쟁정책에 관한 OECD논의와 한국경제에 대한
	インス は 対
99-25	Economic Integration in Northeast Asia: Searching for a Feasible Approach
	Inkyo Cheong
99-26	The Mekong River Basin Development: The Realities and Prospects of Korea's
	Participation Jae-Wan Cheong
99-27	OECD연구시리즈6 OECD 규제개혁 국별검토:
	미국, 네덜란드, 일본, 멕시코 梁俊晳·金鴻律
99-28	Assessment of Korea's Individual Action Plans of APEC Hyungdo Ahn
99-29	빈곤국 외채탕감 논의와 우리의 대응 張亨壽·朴映坤
99-30	How to Sequence Capital Market Liberalization: Lessons form the Korean
	Experience Inseok Shin · Yunjong Wang
99-31	Searching for an Economic Agenda for the 3rd ASEM Summit: Two Scenarios
	Chong Wha LEE
99-32	The Structural Transformation of the Japanese Enterprise Groups After the
	Economic Recession of the 1990s: The Impact of Financial Restructuring on
	the Keiretsu Structure Yongsok Choi
99-33	Exchange Rate Policies in Korea: Has Exchange Rate Volatility Increased After
	the Crisis? Yung Chul Park · Chae-Shick Chung · Yunjong Wang
99-34	Total Factor Productivity Growth in Korean Industry and Its Relationship with
	Export Growth Sang-yirl Nam
00-01	Issues in Korean Trade 1999: Trends, Disputes & Trade Policy
	Junsok Yang · Hong-Youl Kim
00-02	Competition and Complementarity in Northeast Asian Trade:
	Korea's Perspective Sang-yirl Nam
00-03	Currency Conversion in the Anti-dumping Agreement Jong Bum Kim

00-04	East Asian-Latin American Economic Relations: A Korean Perspective After
	the International Financial Crisis Won-Ho Kim
00-05	The Effects of NAFTA on Mexico's Economy and Politics Won-Ho Kim
00-06	Corporate Leverage, Bankruptcy, and Output Adjustment in
	Post-Crisis East Asia Se-Jik Kim · Mark R. Stone
00-07	Patent Protection and Strategic Trade Policy Moonsung Kang
80-00	Appropriate Exchange Rate Regime in Developing Countries: Case of Korea
	Chae-Shick Chung Doo Yong Yang
00-09	Patent Infringement and Strategic Trade Policies: R&D and Export Subsidies
	Moonsung Kang

# ■ Discussion Papers

00-01 Review of APEC's IAPs: Competition Policy and Deregulation

Focussing on Non-OECD Economies of APEC

Hyungdo Ahn · Junsok Yang · Mikyung Yun

#### 姜文感

고려대학교 경제학과 졸업(1991)

고려대학교 경제학 석사(1993)

미국 Univ. of Wisconsin-Madison 경제학 박사(2000)

대외경제정책연구원 책임연구원(現, E-Mail: mkang@kiep.go.kr)

#### 著書 및 論文

"Patent Protection and Strategic Trade Policy" (1998)

"Patent Infringement and Strategic Trade Policies: R&D and Export Subsidies" (1999)

"Trade Policy Mix under the WTO: Protection of TRIPS and R&D Subsidies" (2000)

#### KIEP Working Paper 00-09

# Patent Infringement and Strategic Trade Policies: R&D and Export Subsidies

2000년 11월 25일 인쇄 2000년 11월 30일 발행

### 발행인 李 景 台

### 對外經濟政策研究院

발 행 처 137-747 서울특별시 서초구 염곡동 300-4

전화: 3460-1178 FAX: 3460-1144

인 쇄 오롬시스템(주) 전화:2273-7011 대표 이호열

등 록 1990년 11월 7일 제16-375호

【本書 內容의 無斷 轉載・複製을 금함】

ISBN 89-322-4088-4 89-322-4026-4(세트) 값 5,000원



KIEP is on-line. Access http://www.kiep.go.kr for details of our latest publications.

# KOREA INSTITUTE FOR INTERNATIONAL ECONOMIC POLICY ORDER FORM

- **Fax number: 822-3460-1144**
- Address:

Publication Section, Department of Information & Library Services

Korea Institute For International Economic Policy

300-4 Yomgok-Dong, Seocho-Gu, Seoul 137-747

Seoul, Korea

- E-mail: shbae@kiep.go.kr
- Please call: 822-3460-1080 if you have any questions.

ALL ORDI	EK2 MO21 BE PREPAID	
Date of Order:		
Name: Mr / Ms		
Department/Institution:		
Street Address:	City:	
State / Post Code:	Country:	
Telephone:	Fax:	
E-mail:		

Quantity	Title/Auth	or/Series No.	ISBN	Price
			,	
	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·			
Total Cost of bo	ook(s) is US\$			
		sia. For all other countries, the		e per copy is US\$ 9.
All orders will be ship	ped by airmail.			
		Payment		
☐ Check (payab	ie to KiEP)	☐ Master C	onal Money C	nder
Uisa Card	<b>.</b>			
• (	Card Number			
•	Expiry date	. 1.4 11.4		_
• ;	Signature			-
		- for Decidents Or	stalala Van	
` ` ` ` ` ` ` ` ` ` ` ` ` ` ` ` ` ` `	tanding Orde	r for Residents Ou	itside Kore	<b>3</b> d
Type of M	embership	Annual Fee*		
	Year)	Institutions	1	ndividuals
All publ	ications			
(60-70 title	s, including	US\$ 500		US\$ 250
periodicals	, annually )			
Only English	publications	US\$ 300		US\$ 150

\* Airmail charges are included.

\* Subject to change without prior notice.



(10-15 titles annually)